HINSTOCK PARISH COUNCIL


Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 6th March 2019 at the Memorial Hall, Hinstock
Chairman: 


Cllr R Harper
Cllrs: 



Cllr L Hutchinson; Cllr D Ashley; Cllr P Trow; Cllr R Vaughan; Cllr R Holland; 
Clerk



Mrs M Joyce
30/19
Chair’s welcome & announcements /Public participation – to receive representations (No decisions to be taken); 
Opening at 7:15pm, Cllr Harper invited Cllr Gittins to introduce representatives from SC Highways Dept who attended to inform Councillors and the residents about the scheduled improvements to the A529.  Eleven members of the public were present. Two representatives from the project team attended, Andy Wilde and Paul Savill (WSP). Shropshire Council has been given nearly £4m to make the A529 safer –This project is to make safer, it is not a road improvement scheme. Strict criteria have come from the Dept of Transport for the project.  An overview of the project was given. Only one road in Shropshire is eligible for funding. A rigorous bidding process was followed.  Shropshire Council’s bid was submitted in 2018; confirmation came by the end of 2018.  Now the team is involved in wider engagement and giving project visibility.  Objectives are to inform and to get feedback.  The  A529 was identified as a route of concern by DfT.   A total budget of £175m was available for the programme to upgrade the roads identified as being in need nationwide.  Assessments have been carried out and countermeasures put forward by IRAP engineers with input by WSP Road Safety Engineers.  They are adding in vital and appropriate local knowledge now.  Approx 10 kilometers of carriageway will be worked on between Hinstock and Adderley.  8 different junctions will be worked upon with approx. 3 km of safer roadsides (protection from hazards).  Improved and consistent route signing and road markings will be implemented. 3 members comprise the project board responsible for overall governance: SC, Kier and WSP.   The whole programme is being rolled out  over 3 years. Kier should start construction in July 2019, Works will be carried on until Sept 2021.  A41 Hinstock Junction will be done Oct – Nov 2019.  April – July 2020 Hinstock to Cheswardine Junction. Hinstock village urban area will be done in July to Sept 2021. Works will be done to the county boundary at Audlem. Cheshire will be doing some further works on their side of the boundary.  There will be constant assessments of the countermeasures being implemented as works progress.  Money will be allocated according to the countermeasures being implemented.  Work throughout Market Drayton and Hinstock village urban areas will be done between June – Sept.   Local knowledge is required and accident reports are being factored in but these can take up to 3 months to be fed through from the police.  Will try to avoid the winter months due to poor weather conditions and staff being utilised elsewhere for gritting etc.  Members of the public posed some questions about speed reduction measures as this is viewed to be the single biggest issue on the route through Hinstock.  An increase of HGV movements through the village has been noted.  Data is currently being collected on speed and classification of vehicles travelling along the route.  Will compare this data with historic data.  Cllr Gittins asked for reassurance that any resurfacing will help reduce accidents not increase it as quite often carriageway improvements do sometimes lead to an increase of speed.  Re-profiling and narrowing of carriageways can assist.  Implication of works which may some contraindications upon neighbouring junctions/areas will be assessed.  Currently checking Mill Green to monitor if any issues have arisen following recent works along this road.  Cllr Gittins asked Paul and Andy to return when the designs have been done.  Traffic flow and speeds will be monitored following works and cluster sites will also be checked in the nearby areas for possible impact.  Cllr Gittins agreed to collate responses he has received from members of the public and forward these onto the team for consideration.  Paul and Andy were thanked for attending.  
Cllr Harper asked for representations from the public.  A resident informed Councillors that she has put a site forward for consideration as part of the Local Plan.  She invited anyone interested to go and inspect the site.  
A representative from the Hinstock Cricket Club attended to update Councillors about the challenges the club is currently facing due to the dwelling being built adjacent to the ground which is preventing play.  National guidelines state that it is mandatory for planning authorities to consult sport England when the planning application was submitted. Shropshire Council failed to do this.  Formal complaint has been submitted to Shropshire  Council, backed by Sport England. Recommendations would have been made. £480 spent on commissioning a report making recommendations for a fence which should have been part of the planning conditions for the house. The club intends to request compensation.  SC has responded that it is a ‘moot’ point that they should have consulted Sport England.  This is a statutory requirement.  He feels the complaint has been very poorly handled.  They are waiting for a response. Cost of the fence would be between £19-23K.  The club is currently playing in Market Drayton but are very keen to get back to their home club.  SC suggested that the club approaches the PC for funding.  
A resident raised the question about the SC Local Plan Review and queried the PC’s minuted response that it had approved a proposed development figure for Hinstock until 2016 of up to 49 houses which will include infill and a single development.  The potential development site mentioned above has only been sent through to the PC for information this week.  The resident suggested that there is a possible third site available.  At this point no site has been confirmed for development in Hinstock.  All sites coming forward will be assessed by Shropshire Council.  

A minute’s silence was held in memory of former Councillor Eric Balchin who sadly passed away on Friday.  He made a valuable contribution to the Parish and will be much missed. 

31/19
To receive apologies/note absences
Cllr P Trow & Cllr Heeley sent apologies. 

32/19
To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation 
Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct

Nothing to declare.

33/19
Approval of the Minutes : To approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 6th February 2019
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes.  Cllr L Hutchinson proposed the Minutes to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr K Sutherland, all agreed.  The Chairman duly signed the Minutes.  

34/19
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda 
No items raised. 

35/19
Reports from Meetings attended and action taken from the approved Minutes: 
a)
Unitary Councillor’s 
To arrange a meeting with planning development ; to ask him to attend a future
b)
Parish Councillors’ reports to include: 

 Feedback from any meetings attended by PC reps to include as appropriate: 
LJC: no meeting held
NSAC/SALC: next meeting scheduled for 18t March 2019 
Cemetery Committee: No update
Memorial Hall: Still waiting for the tables to be purchased
Village Initiative: To check to see if there is a scheme for a litter pick for the keep Britain tidy 
Youth Matters: Second club held last night – 25 attended the Meeting last night
Neighbourhood Watch: No update – Cllr Hutchinson 
Helicopter Liaison Group: Next meeting scheduled for this month; 

36/19
Jubilee Room –  Councillors are to present a scope of works and draft questionnaire for public consultation on the future of the Room.  To take forward application to the Princes Countryside Fund.

No progress as yet on the questionnaire as the costs are so far unknown and need to investigate funding. 2 contractors to come out to inspect.  Prices to be obtained for a survey.  Clerk to get the deeds out.  Calor have a grant funding scheme running until 25th April.  Cllr Ashley to apply for funding for a new heating system.  The PC appears to be eligible to apply.  

37/19
Parish Matters: 
a)
Street Lights/General Maintenance and or Repairs to include:  

-
Playground: To receive/consider interim reports/remedial work recommendations
Nothing to report. The playground has been inspected twice since the last meeting.  Recommended considering purchasing a large rubber mat to go under the swings.
-
Street lighting: To receive reports of matters requiring attention/to receive quote to replace photocells in lighting around recreation field. 
Quote still outstanding.  To source second quote as well. 
-
Ways & Means Committee & Playing Field: to progress deed of dedication covenant; dog fouling; litter;  
No update from FIT as yet.  The landowners are to be contacted to confirm the new covenant for the recreation field.  Councillors agreed to investigate/purchase signage to tackle the continued dog fouling issue. 
Councillors discussed the village flagpole which was removed some years ago for safety reasons.  Councillors discussed replacing the pole.   Cllr Sutherland proposed getting a quote for a union jack flag, seconded by  Cllr Ashley.  To obtain quotes for a new pole and flag.
  
b)
Highways & Environmental Health/Services
-
To receive items to report for attention: to include footpath issues/concerns
The Clerk reported that the footway at the top of Chester Road has been reported for cleaning.  Hatton Road speeding concerns were raised by Members. The Mill Green traffic speeding issues being investigated through monitoring.  
-
To receive update of works previously requested – footway between Hinstock and Cambers on A41 to be cleaned this week.  
-
A529 Safer roads fund update – covered under public session. Cllr Sutherland raised the matter of upgrading the School crossing and how this will be funded ie out of the CiL Local fund or the A529.  £25K needed.  Clerk to submit an expression of interest form for the CiL Local fund proposed Cllr Hutchinson, seconded by Cllr Harper, all agreed. 
c)
Road closures: To report any scheduled road works/Notifications of resurfacing works:

No new closures to note. 

38/19
Correspondence
a)
To acknowledge correspondence received & circulated by the Clerk via email to include: SALC updates; Future Fit announcements; Place plan review meeting date 9th April; Keep Britain Tidy Great Spring Clean date;  Proposed development site put forward; Letter received from the School 14th March 2019 requested attendee from the PC. Cllr Harper indicated that he would try to attend.
39/19
Housekeeping

a)
Website – To enable Councillors to request additions – youth club information has been added.  
b)
Parish Magazine – Councillor’s update report and to agree submission: Cllr Sutherland reported that they are due to publish on the last Friday of the month.  Sufficient funding is in place to print the next 5 issues.  
c)
Review of Policies to include: Financial Regulations; Business Resilience Scheme; Asset Register Review: Risk Assessment : The Councillors agreed that they considered the current policies are still appropriate and sufficiently robust.  Cllr Hutchinson, seconded by Cllr Holland, proposed re-adopting the same policies for this financial year.  All agreed. 
40/18
Planning: 

i)
Applications:  
19/00685/OHL  (validated: 11/02/2019)
Address:  Land Off, Hatton Road, Hinstock, Shropshire
Proposal:  Inst. of freestanding H pole mounted transformer to provide electricity supply to a bore hole
Applicant: Western Power Distribution 
No objections

18/02678/FUL - Stafford Lodge – amended plans for consideration
Councillors discussed the amended plans.  Councillors agreed to maintain their original objections. Prop by Cllr Harper, seconded  by Cllr Hutchinson, all agreed.
 
ii)
Decisions: 

18/02279/FUL  (validated: 25/05/2018)
Address:  Land South Of Moat House, Newport Road, Hinstock, Shropshire
Proposal:  Erection of four detached bungalows with new vehicular access and visibility splay
Decision:  Grant Permission

41/19
Finance

a)
Cash book & Bank reconciliation – For information
Up to date spreadsheets were circulated for information.  The balances were checked against bank statements and signed off as correct. 

b)
To approve invoices presented for payment (to include those presented post agenda publication)
Councillors reviewed the invoices presented for payment, including the salary payments.  Cllr Hutchinson, proposed all invoices for payment, seconded by Cllr Holland, all agreed. The cheques were signed in accordance with the mandate.

c)
Grounds maintenance contract – to receive revised quotation for 2019-20 financial year
New grounds maintenance schedule drawn up to include existing and a few new areas in the village.  Councillors considered the quote which offers terms for a 3 year contract. Councillors agreed to obtain a second quote for grounds maintenance in the interests of best practice.  Cllr Hutchinson, seconded by Cllr Vaughan, all agreed to accept the JWH quote unless a quote can be obtained that significantly betters the scope of works and price quoted for a 3 year term.   

d)
Bank mandate – to update signatories – form circulated for completion – circulated. 

e)
Standing order amendment form for completion/updating – to take forward to April 

f) 
Fields in Trust – additional membership fee request.  FIT have sent a request informing Councillors that their annual membership fee has increased to £65. The Council recently sent payment of £50.  Cllr Sutherland proposed sending the additional £15, seconded by Cllr Harper, all agreed.
Councillor Sutherland’s playground repair expenses £21.84  submitted at the March meeting were proposed for payment by Cllr Hutchinson, seconded by Cllr Ashley, all agreed. 
	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No:
	Power of Expenditure

	28/02/19
	Employee
	Clerk’s Salary 
	£421.32
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/03/19
	HMRC
	PAYE
	£12.21
	100255
	LGA 1972 s112

	06/03/19
	K Sutherland 
	Expenses – playground
	£21.84
	100256
	LG (Misc Prov) Act 1976 19(2)

	06/04/19
	FIT
	Membership
	£15
	100257
	LGA 1972 s111



Councillors considered a resident’s emailed suggestion for the provision of goal posts.  Councillors agreed this would be a good idea. Cllr Sutherland was asked to source some quotes to be presented in April.  

42/19
Public participation session

No public were remaining.  

43/19
Agenda items for the April Meeting
No additional items were brought forward.

Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information
1

